GREAT MAPLESTEAD PARISH ASSEMBLY
 Meeting held at the Village Hall on Wednesday 19th April 2017
ATTENDEES: Mr. D.Turner - Chair. Mrs A Crisp, Parish Clerk. Cty.Cllr. D.Finch. 9 Village organisation representatives and 30 members of the public. 
1.APOLOGIES – Rev.G.Ellis. 
2. MINUTES – Meeting minutes from the Annual Parish Assembly 13th April 2016 were signed as a true record by Mr D.Turner, Chair. 
3. UPDATE FROM ESSEX COUNTY COUNCIL – Cllr.David Finch provided an annual update and invited questions from the audience.

4. UPDATE FROM DISTRICT COUNCIL – No report
5. GREAT MAPLESTEAD PARISH COUNCIL -  
Reports were provided by the following organisations and lodged with the Parish Clerk

6. MAPLESTEAD GARDENING CLUB– Report by Mrs C Brownlie
7. SOCIAL COMMITTEE – Report from Miss J Ingram.
8. VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE – Report from Mr M Watson.

9. ST GILES CofE PRIMARY SCHOOL –Report from Mrs J Nichols, Headteacher.

10. YOUTH CLUB – Report from Mrs M Jeggo, read by Mrs R Lewis.

11. ST GILES PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL – Report from Rev G Ellis, read by 

Mrs G Peskett

12. KNITTING CIRCLE –Report from Mrs C Brownlie.

13. CARPET BOWLS CLUB – Report from Mrs J Chaplin
14. GREAT MAPLESTEAD W.I. – Report from Mrs J Newton, President.

15. GREAT MAPLESTEAD WEA – Report from Mrs J Bowers

16. RCCE VILLAGE OF THE YEAR COMPETITION – Report from Mrs A Crisp.

17. CLOSING REMARKS – Mr D Turner thanked all representatives and organisations for their attendance and continued contribution to the village.
Signed…………………TRUE COPY…..……………………...    Dated      18th April 2018
GREAT MAPLESTEAD PARISH COUNCIL – CHAIRMANS REPORT




REPORT FROM ESSEX COUNTY COUNCIL
Essex County Council, like many other local government bodies, was and is, under considerable financial pressure as the government redefines local government funding.

The previous method of funding comprised three elements - Council Tax (based on number of properties) 

A proportion of Business rates and finally Government grant for specific functions and activities.

Process has, and still is, being redefined with removal of grants with effect from 2016-17; and an allocation by 2019/20 of business rates and funding for health issues. The result is a gap in available funding of some 200 million plus.

The County Council has responded to these challenges by looking at its services and instead of reducing them has sought to reshape/redefine services so that the end result is still a deliverable service to residents.

The largest single issue facing the County is the growth of older population where 22% of our population is over the age of 65 - against a national average of 16%. The number of 85 year olds is set to double over the next 5 years.

We have lobbied on this with Government along with other authorities and have achieved additional funding which has eased the position, but not solved the ongoing problem. We have accepted that we need to take the £% social care levy as a short term funding measure - but remain firmly committed to the principle that long term care of the elderly is a national issue not a local issue.

We continue to work with other authorities in the Country and the Government to bring a long term solution.

Work within the County Council is focused on growing the economy of essex from £33 billion to over £60 billion - lobbying for devolved skills funding.

Improving the highways by investing over 200 million in road maintenance.

 Providing excellent education for all our children whose achievement rates are above England average and 95% our schools are rated as good or outstanding.

Our investment in Highways maintenance is at an all-time high with over £650 million between now and 2019.

New Ideas

Find new ways of working and new ideas to provide service to help communities.

 A Lottery to support local charities and voluntary groups. 

Community Initiative Fund to support parishes with local expenses. 

Community Initiative Funds for Voluntary charity activities in all areas of the community.

Seeking to exploit digital technology to help elderly live safer at home.

The Maplesteads Flower Show Report

It was Ian Johnsons last show as Chairman and I know I speak on behalf of all the villagers to thank Ian for all his hard work over the years to make the flower show a success. It is no mean task to organise such an event as I am finding out as the new chair of the show and only hope I can do as fine a job as Ian.

The show was well attended and I would like to thank everyone who entered produce or who came along in the evening to support us. It is an event that is part of village life and one we do not want to lose. 

As the new Chair changes have been made, the MAPLESTEADS Flower Show has a new name and will now be called The Maplestead Autumn Show as it will take place later in September and we are introducing new categories so as to reach people with different talents/skills as well as with green fingers. The schedule will take on a different format so look out for it when it drops through your letterbox.

The auction is making a comeback and due to the success of the “show stopper” we are going to have this added to the new schedule. 

The show can only be a success with the villagers enthusiastic support and hope that this year can be as successful as in past years. 

The show will take place on Saturday 16th September. Please put that date in your diaries.
Great Maplestead Parish Assembly 2017

Social Committee Report

Since the last Parish Assembly it feels like the social committee has had a rather quiet year but we have continued with some of the old favourites such as the jumble sales & village walks.

May saw our 4th Great Maplestead beer festival, which once again proved a huge success over the May bank holiday weekend. It is not a huge money spinner but it breaks even and more importantly it provides a sociable, safe environment for people to come and enjoy local brews, wines, local entertainment and pleasant company .

Our big event of 2016 was a celebration to mark the Queens 90th birthday, back in June. This began with a decorated wheelbarrow procession on the village playing field, followed by a fancy dress competition. The mixed ages of participants ranged from very young babies, to some of our more mature residents. Thanks to our distinguished judges Connie Hulme & Dorothy White, it was a difficult task! Entertainment on the field continued with a “one-off” performance by the Maplestead Mincers, it was truly….memorable! The Mincers were then convincingly beaten at tug of war by a team of village children (with a little help, maybe!).

Celebrations continued into the evening, with dancing in the village hall and a wonderful hog roast prepared and cooked, over many hours, by Joe Newton & Ian Johnson. Following our delicious supper we enjoyed a magnificent display of fireworks kindly funded by donations from various village organisations and the prize money from the 2015 Best Kept Village of the Year.

A truly wonderful day thanks to a combined effort of many people for the benefit of the us all.

In December we had our living advent calendar with people decorating and lighting up a window for each day of advent. The month was started by the lighting and decorating of our village tree at the top of Church Street. Once again there were some stunning windows and very original interpretations.

Unfortunately the Curry and Cards evening was cancelled due to lack of ticket sales.

In February we had the Infusion Challenge. A wide range of Infusions were brought along to be tasted and voted upon. Everyone was involved in tasting a wide range of infusions and vote for their favourites. In between tasting drinks there were some table quizzes and the challenge to identify the fruits in a fruit salad, including cucumber.

In March we had the popular Ceilidh with a Ploughman’s supper and dancing to the usual band.

Coming up with have our fifth beer festival on the 29th and 30th April with a wide range of beers, ciders and wine; live music and a visit from the Belchamp Morris Men. 

In June we will be holding a Pimms and Puddings party followed by the popular Boules tournament in July.

There have been fewer events this year, however we have plenty of plans for the year ahead with events which we hope will appeal to all tastes.

My thanks to all the volunteers on the Social Committee and others, your time and effort is greatly appreciated.

VILLAGE HALL REPORT

The Great Maplestead Village Hall has had an easy year with no major concerns.

Bookings are doing well, with the Hall used by most of our village organisations; WI, WEA, Carpet Bowls, Youth Club, The Autumn Show, Keep Fit, Yoga and Table Tennis.

The Hall has been used by residents of Great and Little Maplestead, and parents of children at the school for a variety of parties, receptions and celebrations.

We have also used the hall for a variety of fundraising events including; Infusion Evening, Jumble Sales, Celiedh and the popular Beer Festival on April 29/30.  Additional events are always being planned.  Well done to the Social Committee for all their hard work.

We have fitted a projection screen over the stage which is much appreciated by the WEA and WI.

We are also looking into putting a shed beside the annexe to house the chairs when not in use, or when the chairs would be in the way.

The car park is about to be extended allowing car to park end to end, creating many more parking spaces for cars on the hard surface.

Although the Village Hall is used regularly, lettings do not always cover the running costs, and fundraising is essential to the success of the Village Hall.

Please keep using it.
REPORT FROM ST GILES CofE SHOOL – To follow

Maplestead Youth Club Annual Report 2017

Our 9th year began with a concern over the insurance for our outdoor activities, we spent many hours trying to resolve this issue, to enable us to continue with the much loved summer fun. Thankfully a phone call to Essex Youth Services put us on the right path, and after meeting with them, I am  pleased to say that we are able to continue just as we had previously.

Our second concern had been the drop in the number of our members, however this was an unnecessary worry, as with the start of the new year we saw ourselves entertaining up to 22 youths. That is ample!

Our annual Masterchef evening was hilarious, we had thought it would be a good idea to make pizzas, the children could top them with anything available from the range of ingredients provided, they could then all sample them and choose their own winner. I am so pleased we never asked anyone to be our judge! I have never seen such a variety of pizza bases even though they were all made from the same recipe! I won’t even begin to mention the toppings, nor the hours it took to clean up afterwards. What we do know is we won’t be doing pizzas again.

Other activities we put on this year were Pictionary, Stupid Cupid, Bingo and Food Fiasco, along with the usual Rounders, July Jolly and Xmas celebrations.

The District based Youth and Community Commissioner paid youth club a visit in March and asked the children for their views on the activities we provide, the feedback was extremely positive with some very complimentary comments from the youths themselves. It’s really good to know that they enjoy the evenings and appreciate the effort we put into them.

Our involvement with Essex Youth Services also means that we are now able to access games, equipment and guidance from them, so who knows what activities we will put on for the youths next year.

ST GILES CHURCH – REPORT FOR PARISH ASSEMBLY 2017

Gay and Nick send their apologies but after a very busy few weeks leading up to Easter they are taking a few days off.  This report is mainly Gay’s but it does give me the opportunity to say how much Jill and I appreciate all that Gay and Nick do. 

We are pleased to say that we continue to maintain four weekly services each month and each of the major festivals of the year is marked at St.Giles, usually with our Festival Choir. 

Highlights this year have been the Pets Service, the Harvest Festival and lunch – the lunch taking place in the church, the Christmas Carol service, the Palm Sunday Walk and most recently the Easter morning service with an Easter egg hunt complete with life size Easter Bunny.  In addition we also have to thank all those who continue to support the Wednesday Coffee Mornings which continue to grow and which provide a wonderful meeting place for the community.

We have good links with the school and one special highlight was an Ash Wednesday service where we welcomed the children, the staff and many of the parents too. As it happened the school was being inspected on that day as to its effectiveness as a church school and the overall rating they achieved was Outstanding,  which very few schools achieve, and we congratulate them on that.  The church has one Foundation Governor and one ex-officio foundation Governor and we plan to continue working with the school in the coming years.

Like all small rural villages and churches we face challenges, but with a strong church and community we will meet them. We work well with the other three parishes in our group and are active members of the Halstead team. People from any of our parishes are always welcome to attend events and services in any of the other churches and through sharing we have been able plan other events such as the Bluebell service, and mark special Sundays such as Plough Sunday, Lammas and Rogation.  We love it when our neighbours come to share events with us.

We recognise that for many the church is that special building at the heart of the village and we are pleased that the building can continue to be open daily. The running of the church is supported by dedicated groups as diverse as cleaners, flower arrangers and readers and we are very grateful for this support. The churchyard is well-kept and the public footpath is well used and respected. We would love to see more people coming to our services, either on a regular or semi-regular basis.

On a personal note Gay writes:

Nick and I have been residents of the village for fourteen months and can appreciate what a lovely, and loving place Great Maplestead is to live in. Joining in village events as residents we are able to see at first-hand how many of our church members are also members of other groups within the village and this is a strength to both church and community.

Gay and Nick Ellis – Vicar and Lay Minister
GREAT MAPLESTEAD CARPET BOWLS CLUB 2016-17

Carpet Bowls is doing well at the moment.  We have a core membership of 11 who regularly attend on a Monday afternoon.  We even have two members who come purely for a chat and the tea and biscuits!  Subs. remain at £2.00 for the two hour session. We are not interested in making a profit, so long as we can cover the cost of hiring the hall and the heat and have some money towards our Christmas lunch. We would, however, love to welcome new members, although any prospective members should realise that although we all enjoy our carpet bowls, the main purpose is still the social side.  There is always a great deal of chatting going on!

We have a rota so that each week a different member provides the tea and biscuits for everyone and there are usually many willing hands to help with the washing up.

Fourteen of us went to the Bird in Hand in Halstead for our Christmas lunch which was enjoyed by all.  This was part financed by Carpet Bowls again this year.

Carpet Bowls usually takes a break for the summer sometime in May, dates tend to be flexible around the start of member’s holidays and we resume in September.  
Again during last summer some of our members went for a cream tea at a garden centre on a Monday afternoon, and I would especially like to thank Carol Brownlie for providing the transport each week. We are a really friendly bunch, with a very varied age range, so if anyone fancies a couple of hours of fun, friendship and chatting on a Monday afternoon, we would love to welcome new members. 

REPORT OF THE MAPLESTEADS WI -  APRIL 2016/17

FOR THE PARISH ASSEMBLY ON 19TH APRIL 2017

2017 is the centenary of the Federation of Essex Women’s Institutes, only 2 years after the founding of the National Federation and in 2019 we in Maplestead will celebrate our own centenary. So we have a proud tradition to uphold and intend to reach that milestone with pride.

The last 12 months have been as busy as ever. We have 30 paid up members and think that the subscription of £39 for 12 meetings is the best value in town! Apart from the friendship and camaraderie that is part of belonging to a WI, we have excellent speakers, many visits and outings and had the pleasure of hosting a 90th birthday party for Connie Hume.

This year we heard about the life of the Essex Scrubber – yes, Christine Beadle set up her own cleaning company after the untimely death of her husband left her with 2 children to support, - were fascinated by A View from Space, learnt “how to do everything and be happy” and had hypnotherapy demystified.

Trips to the Quay Theatre included the direct streaming of the “Nutcracker” and “Sleeping Beauty” ballets and we visited the Civic Theatre in Chelmsford for the ballet “Alice’s Adventures”.  Other talks covered Gainsborough’s House, a wildlife garden (with follow-up trip), and the Essex Air Ambulance.

We had a boat trip down the river Stour, followed by tea, monthly lunches at various local pubs and summer and Christmas parties.  10 of us took part in a midnight walk to raise money for St. Helena Hospice and we brought presents at Christmas for a charity supporting lonely people in the Halstead area. 

We support village events – the annual Quiz, jumble sales, the pre-Christmas Bazaar and various other fund-raising events.

The monthly meetings are the foundation of the WI,  but membership offers so much more. The WI provides entertainment, opportunities and activities, but most of all, friendship.

If you don’t already belong, do come and join us on the 1st Thursday of every month at 7.30pm, here in this village hall. Oh dear, sorry gentlemen – it’s ladies only!

Jill Newton





REPORT FROM THE MAPLESTEADS WEA To follow

RCCE BEST KEPT VILLAGE COMPETITION

In 2016 the RCCE competition changed its format slightly, as well as the name of the competition from the “Best Kept Village of the Year” to “Village of the Year”. The focus is now more about the community and less about facilities and appearance, although this does all still count.

The Parish Council still with the sniff of 2015 success in its nostrils, once again fancied a chance of winning and the possibility of a cash prize for the village. 

An entry was submitted promoting all the great community groups, activities and events which take place in the village, as well as the general willingness of parishioners to help each other. Our submission reached the next round….

One Spring afternoon Steve & Ann Harris kindly hosted judges from the competition panel to help build their understanding and show some examples of community activity and initiatives. The brief tour of the village was helped by some unexpected but most welcome events which helped bring our application “alive” – such as organ music playing from the church as they wandered through the churchyard. A Hollywood director could not have wished for more! Our thanks to Steve and Ann for giving up their valuable time, and for the effort and commitment they put into supporting the application.

The effort was well rewarded as Great Maplestead was winner of its competition class, receiving a cash prize of £150.00 (currently held by the Parish Council on behalf of the village).

Overall Village of the Year winner was Toppesfield & Gainsford End – is it the micro-brewery that swung it?!!!

For 2017, we are back in the mix, having submitted our entry earlier in April. So, if you see some curious strangers walking around, be sure to give them a typical Great Maplestead welcome, it may help us to achieve the top prize!

Ann Crisp

Parish Clerk

